
 

Dear AASSC Members and Friends! 
 

It is hard to believe that fall is just about over and 

that we soon will begin preparing for Christmas 

and next yearôs annual meeting.  This yearôs mee-

ting, which took place May 23-26, was well at-

tended, with a higher-than-normal participation 

of student presentations ï all of them excellent.  

The Congress itself was one of the largest ever, 

8,600 participants. We were pleased to see that 

Susan Gold Smithôs exhibit ñPhotographsò and her paper ñThe Meanings of Displayò were recog-

nized as special Congress ñevents.ò  The highlight of the meeting was the banquet sponsored by 

the Nordic embassies and held at the residence of the Ambassador of Norway, His Excellency 

Tor B. Næss. It was a memorable evening, with delectable food, a light summer breeze sweeping 

in through doors open to the garden and spirited company.  Our sincere thanks go to all the em-

bassies for this rare event. 

 

Our association, founded in 1982, is still vital, but many of our members have reached or will 

soon reach retirement age, including your President.  We wish you all to spread the word of our 

existence to your colleagues with any type of interest in Scandinavia, especially to your younger 

friends.  Unlike many other associations, our membership fees are low.  They cover both this 

Newsletter and the scholarly Scandinavian-Canadian Studies.  The advantages are many.  Mem-

bers are able to participate in the annual Congress of the Confederation for the Humanities and 

Social Sciences and to present a peer-reviewed paper.  Some financial aid is available for travel 

to this meeting.  We have close collaboration with grant-yielding organizations such as the Cana-

dian Institute for Nordic Studies, and the Canadian-Scandinavian Foundation as well as the Nor-

wegian Embassy in allocation of their Norwegian Travel Grant.  We also cooperate with  the Fin-

no-Ugric Studies Association of Canada and our U.S. counterpart, the Society for the Advance-

ment of Scandinavian Studies.  So please spread the word of our existence!  We can be easily 

reached via our website, http://www.ualberta.ca/~cins/aassc.htm, even Facebook!   

 

As has been the case for the past few years, the Newsletter will be sent out by e-mail, unless you 

have distinctly requested a hard copy.  The digital form makes it possible to use colour extensive-

ly and, above all, the costs are a fraction of the costs of printing and mailing.   Also the later is-

sues of Scandinavian-Canadian Studies are available in digital form. However, please keep your 

addresses up to date!  For every mailing, we get a number of both e-mails and postal shipments 

returned. 

 

Next yearôs Congress will be held at Concordia University in Montreal  May 28-31.  Hope to see 

you there! 

 

Birgitta Wallace, President, AASSC 

News from the President 
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AASSC Conference at Concordia University, Montreal:  

 

Friday, May 28th -  Monday, May 31st 2010  

 

The twenty -ninth annual meeting of the Association for 

the Advancement of Scandinavian Studies in Canada 

(AASSC) will be held at Concordia University, Montreal, 

from May 28 ï May 31, 2010 in conjunction with the 

meetings of the Canadian Federation for the Humani-

ties and Social Sciences / Fédération Canadienne des 

Sciences Humaines (CFHSS).  The general Congress 

theme for 2010 is ñConnected Understanding / Le sa-

voir branch®.ò  

 

This theme speaks to the rise of digital technology on 

scholarly research, and the links that  

Downtown 

Montreal  

Next AASSC 

Conference 

May 28th ð 

May 31st 2010 

in Montreal  

As of this issue I have taken over the AASSC Newsletter from Kristin 

Johannsdottir. Kristin has done an amazing job, building and editing the 

website and sending out the Newsletter. We are all thankful for her big 

effort over the years.  

 

As maybe already noted by some, I have decided to modernize the title 

a bit from the current AASSC òNewsbulletinò to the new AASSC 

òNewsletterò. In addition to the newsletter, I will also be in charge of a 

Facebook group called òAASSCò, where relevant information will be po-

sted in order to keep the information running smoothly throughout the 

year. To become a member of the Facebook group just create a Face-

book profile, enter ñAASSCò in the search bar, ask to join the group and 

I will add you.   

 

Feel free to send me an email any time you come up with a good idea 

for a newsletter note. Then I will gather the information and post it in 

the bi -yearly AASSC Newsletter published in November and April, and/

or make a Facebook posting as well if relevant.  

 

The email address for submitting material to the newsletter is:  

aasscnewsletter@gmail.com   

 

Mads Bunch  

Newsletter Editor  

New Editor of The AASSC Newsletter 

Mads Bunch, News-

letter Editor.  Lec-

turer in Danish and 

Scandinavian Studies 

at The University of 

British Columbia 

since 2006. 

AASSC 2010 Call for Papers 

mailto:aasscnewsletter@gmail.com


scholars make with colleagues in other fields and with others beyond the acade-

mic world. For details see the CFHSS website: www.fedcan.ca  
 

The AASSC invites papers of 20 minutes duration, to be followed by an additio-

nal 10 minutes of discussion time.  Papers may be given in English or French on 

any Scandinavian related topic in any discipline, including Finnish and Icelandic 

topics, and are not limited to the general Congress theme.  

 

Presenters are encouraged to liaise with other scholars to create a panel on any 

Scandinavian theme. Proposals are also invited for interdisciplinary colloquia or 

special sessions. Please ensure that individual abstracts and brief CVs for each 

paper/presenter on a panel accompany such proposals, and that you contact the 

Program Committee directly. Proposals/abstracts of 150 -250 words should be 

submitted by January 15, 2010 by e -mail to the chair of the AASSC Program 

Committee:  

 

Errol Durbach  

edurbach@interchange.ubc.ca  

Professor Emeritus, Theatre Studies  

University of British Columbia  

Telephone: (604) 261 - 3631  

 

All submissions must be sent electronically , and the subject section should read 

AASSC PAPER PROPOSAL.  Submissions should include title of paper, abstract 

(150 -250 words), and the authorôs name, affiliation and contact information.  

 

 

 

I am delighted to let you know that our Keynote Speaker at the AASSC 

meeting at Concordia will be Toril Moi , the James B. Duke Professor of 

Literature and Romance Studies at Duke University.   

 

Dr. Moi has a number of influential books on feminist theory: Sexual/

Textual Politics: Feminist Literary Theory,   What is a Woman? And 

Other Essays,  Simone de Beauvoir: The Making of an Intellectual Wo-

man .   

 

More recently, she has published  an excellent book on Henrik Ibsen 

and the Birth of Modernism: Art, Theater, Philosophy , which has recent-

ly won the MLA's prize for the best book in Comparative Literary Studi-

es in 2007.  

 

She will be talking to AASSC about fantasy and realism in one of Ibsen's la-

ter plays, Little Eyolf .   

 

We are extremely fortunate that Toril Moi is able to join us in Montreal!  

Note from the Vice-President: 
Programming 
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DEADLINE  

for AASSC 

abstracts is 

January 15th 

2010  

Errol Durbach, Vice-President 
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Keynote 

Speaker  Toril 

Moi will talk 

about òFantasy 

and Realism in 

Little Eyolfó 

Special thanks to Nina Nielsen ð our local arrangements coordinator ð 

who is our AASSC representative in Montreal, and who has kindly offe-

red to assist in the day - to -day requirements of conference planning. I 

am immensely grateful to her for undertaking these onerous responsibi-

lities.  

 

We can already unveil that the AASSC Banquet will be held on Saturday 

May 29th at òDen Danske Klubò and will be catered by a Danish caterer 

Our sincere thanks to Derek Yaple -Schobert, President of the Canadian -

Scandinavian Foundation, for these  enticing arrangements.   

 

In the next Newsletter  I hope to have a more detailed schedule of 

events and programming; but if you have any questions about the pa-

pers or the program, please e -mail me: edurbach@interchange.ubc.ca  

and I will try to address your concerns.  

 

NOTE: There is the possibility that AASSC may be able to defray a part 

of the travel costs of AASSC members giving papers.  Only students and 

unfunded faculty may apply for this additional funding (se more below) .  

Students from abroad are eligible to apply for this funding as well.  The 

AASSC contact person for such funding is Per Rudling, the Association 

Treasurer at  prudling@ualberta.ca    

 

Other conference participants should apply for funding to their affiliated 

university or agencies in their home country.  Papers given at the con-

ference may subsequently be considered for publication in the Associa-

tionôs journal Scandinavian -Canadian Studies .  

 

 

Hoping to see you in Montreal in May!  

 

 

Errol Durbach  

Vice President AASSC  

A A S S C  N E W S L E T T E R  

The AASSC Student /Unfunded 
Faculty Incentive Fund  

Members wishing to present a paper at the upcoming AASSC Congress, 

who do not receive travel funding from their respective institutions, be 

they faculty or graduate students, are invited to apply for a travel scho-

larship of $500 from the above fund.  

 

 

mailto:edurbach@interchange.ubc.ca
mailto:prudling@ualberta.ca
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Only Danish 

Lectureship 

now left in 

Canada is at 

The University 

of British 

Columbia 

The Danish Language Program at The University of Alberta: 1998 - 2009  

 

In 1997 the Ministry of Education in Denmark made a commitment to support 

the teaching of Danish language at The University of Alberta, which meant that 

the Ministry would subsidize the instruction of Danish as part of its mandate to 

maintain the program for Danish lectureships abroad.  Courses started in the 

fall of 1998, and I was assigned to teach them.   

 

In 2002 the program came under the jurisdiction of the Danish Ministry of Sci-

ence, Technology & Innovation which extended the support for Danish language 

instruction at The University of Alberta until May 2009 when I withdrew from 

teaching at the university.   

 

Unfortunately the Ministry of ST&I in Denmark does not wish to renew its subsi-

dy -program for Danish language instruction at The University of Alberta , and 

consequently the Scandinavian Studies Program in Alberta no longer has a Da-

nish - language component.  

 

The first Danish - language classes offered in Canada at the post -secondary 

level that were  underwritten by the Danish Ministry of Education were at 

McGill University.  The program lasted there for three years from 1990 -

1993 with Elisabeth KiÞrbye as a lecturer.  In 2003 a Danish lectureship 

was established at The University of British Columbia where Mads Bunch 

presently teaches.  

 

Marina Allemano (Ph.D.)  

 

Adjunct Professor, Department of Modern Languages & Cultural Studies,  

University of Alberta  

Danish Lectureship in Alberta Closed 

The application should detail status of the applicant, title of paper and an 

abstract.  

 

The deadline for the application is 15 January 2010 .  

 

Please direct the application to (preferably in an email):  

 

prudling@ualberta.ca  

 

 

Per Rudling  
337F Old Arts Building  
University of Alberta  
Edmonton AB T6G 2H4   

mailto:prudling@ualberta.ca
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SASS will hold 

its 100th 

annual meeting 

in Seattle, April 

22 - 24 2010.  

 

 

 

SASS  

DEADLINE Call 

for Papers:    

Dec. 11th 2009. 

The Society for the Advancement of Scandinavian Study (SASS) will hold its 

100th annual meeting in Seattle, Washington, from April 22 ï24, 2010 , ho-

sted by the Department of Scandinavian Studies at the University of Wash-

ington, which is celebrating the centennial of its founding.  

 

The Association for the Advancement of Baltic Studies (AABS) will meet con-

currently with SASS and some panel sessions will include presenters from 

both societies. The organizers of the centennial conference invite paper pro-

posals from scholars of Scandinavian and Baltic studies, including faculty, in-

dependent scholars and advanced graduate students.  

 

Presentations are not to exceed 20minutes in length and may cover any topic 

relating to Scandinavian and/or Baltic studies. Proposals for panels are welco-

me. Advanced graduate students may submit paper proposals but such sub-

missions must be accompanied by the written support of a faculty advisor.  

                                                                                           

Those interested in presenting a paper at the conference should send an 

abstract embedded in the body of an email (no attachments) to Professor 

Lotta Gavel Adams at  lotta@uw.edu  by December 11, 2009 .  

 

Paper submissions can be mailed to:  

  

Professor Lotta Gavel Adams  

Department of Scandinavian Studies  

University  of Washington  

Box  353420  

Seattle, WA 98195 -3420  

Conference website:  www.sass2010.org  

Date: April 22 ï24, 2010  

Location: Crowne Plaza Hotel, 1113 Sixth Ave., Seattle, WA 98101  

  

Note : Registration information will be available on the website.  All presenters 

must be SASS or AABS members in good standing. For SASS membership 

information, please contact: sass@byu.edu . Because graduate student papers 

may be eligible for the Aurora Borealis prize, a copy should be prepared to be 

submitted as read at the meeting. Independent scholars and graduate stu-

dents may be eligible for travel support from the Presidentôs Grant. Contact 

Jason Lavery  jason.lavery@okstate.edu  to apply.  

   

Jason Lavery   

Associate Professor   

Dept. of History   

Oklahoma State University  

102 Murray Hall  

Stillwater, OK 74078  
USA  

Phone (405) 744 - 8196  Fax (405) 744 - 5400  

SASS 2010 Call for Papers 

A A S S C  N E W S L E T T E R  

mailto:lotta@uw.edu
http://www.sass2010.org
mailto:sass@byu.edu
mailto:jason.lavery@okstate.edu


After years of trying to find data on the number of Finland -Swedes in the Uni-

ted States, I recently discovered an invaluable website that provides just this 

information. This microdata series is housed at the Minnesota Population Center 

at the University of Minnesota and interested individuals have free access to the 

Integrated Public Use Microdata Series (IPUMS). The Minnesota Population Cen-

ter is one of the world's leading developers of demographic data resources, and 

provides population data to thousands of researchers, policymakers, teachers, 

and students. The best part is that all MPC data are available free over the in-

ternet! Visit the MPC homepage at http://www.ipums.org/  

 

Several different data bases are available through IPUMS, but the one most ap-

pealing to researchers interested in the Finnish -American population is IPUMS -

USA. This data base draws on every surviving United States census from 1850 

to 2000 (with the exception of the 1890 census, which was destroyed in a fire) 

and from the American Community Survey of 2000 -2007. The IPUMS provides 

consistent variable names, coding schemes, and documentation across all the 

samples, facilitating the analysis of long - term change.  

 

For the first time, it is possible to obtain data on the number of Finland -Swedes 

within the United States from 1910 to 2000. Unfortunately, the census did not 

ask about mother tongue or language in the 1950 and 1970 census years. Cal-

culated by using the available online analysis functions, cross tabulations of Fin-

nish born respondents who maintained a Swedish mother tongue (1910 -1960) 

or speak Swedish (1980 -2000), results in some surprisingly small numbers. Da-

ta can be specified for every state of the country, including county level for the 

1910 -1930 period. The table below indicates the total number of Finland -

Swedes (born in Finland with Swedish mother tongue/language) in the United 

States, along with the proportion of Finland -Swedes among the total Finland 

born population of the country for each census year. These numbers represent 

all members within a household, but successive generations who may have lost 

their identity and/or language may be impossible to determine through sta-

tistics. It is hoped that much more data will be discovered through this inva-

luable resource. Enjoy!  

 

Mika Roinila, PhD, Assistant Professor  

Bethel College, Mishawaka, Indiana  

Table 1. Finland-Swedes in USA, 1910-2000.    

 

New Information on Finnish Americans 
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New Website  

about  

North American  

Heritage  

Demographics  

 

http://usa.ipums.org/usa/ 

Source: http://usa.ipums.org/usa/ 

 1910 1920 1930 1940 1960 1980 1990 2000 

Total of all born in 

Finland 
126105 148058 143218 113694 64446 30240 23035 23199 

Total Finland-

Swedes 
16135 19789 17776 4887 10755 2620 1647 1402 

Percentage Fin-

land-Swedes 
12.8 13.4 12.4 4.3 16.7 8.7 7.1 6.0 
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In 1950, a number of Canadian business people including the late 

George Jacobsen and the late Alexis Reeford established The Canadian -

Scandinavian Foundation / La Fondation Canada -Scandinavie to contri-

bute and raise funds to distribute to Canadian university students or 

equivalent who wish to travel to Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway or 

Sweden, undertaking some of their studies in these countries.  

 

Check their website for deadlines and application forms:  

 

http://www.canada -scandinavia.ca/  

 

Canadian - Scandinavian Foundation  

CP 5150, succ. Maison de la Poste  

Montreal, QC H3B 4B5  

SCANDINAVIAN 

AND NORDIC  

STUDY AND  

TRAVEL 

GRANTS 

The Royal Norwegian Embassy offers travel grants to AASSC members 

who wish to travel to Norway  to attend seminars, conferences, or uni-

versity courses, to establish or renew academic contacts, or to do re-

search, gather scientific information , books, teaching material and so 

on. The grants are awarded to applicants who actively work for the pro-

motion of Norwegian studies in Canada or at individual academic insti-

tutions. Applications, including a cv and a proposal for the use of the 

grant, must reach the embassy by May 1st of each year :  

 

Royal Norwegian Embassy  

Attn: Mrs. Wenche Linneboe  

90 Sparks Street, Suite 532  

Ottawa, ON K1P 5B4  

Email: emb -ottawa@mfa.no  

Fax: (613) 238 - 2765  

 
Subject to final approval by the Norwegian Centre for International Co-

operation in Higher Education (SIU)  

Norwegian Travel Grants 

A A S S C  N E W S L E T T E R  

The Canadian-Scandinavian Foundation 

Icelandic National League of North America 
     The Icelandic National League of North America is offering various 

scholarships and grants for North American students , who want to 

study language and literature in Iceland.  

 

More info about the scholarships and deadlines here:  

 

http://www.inlofna.org/Scholarships.html   

 

Icelandic National League of North America #103 -  94  

     1st Ave, Gimli, MB, ROC 1B1 Canada Phone: 204 - 642 -  

     5897, Fax: 204 - 642 - 9382, E-mail: inl@mts.net  

http://www.inlofna.org/Scholarships.html
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CINS Undergraduate Summer  

Bursaries 2010 
 

Deadline: February 15 each year.  

 

Value : $1,500. Normally up to four bursaries will be offered per year.  

 

Persons eligible : Canadian citizens or landed immigrants enrolled in an un-

dergraduate language course in Danish, Finnish, Icelandic, Norwegian or Swe-

dish at a Canadian college or university . 

 

Where tenable : At any recognized summer programme offering language 

and/or culture courses in a Scandinavian / Nordic language in Denmark, Fin-

land, Iceland, Norway or Sweden.  

 

Applications must include: Full name of applicant. Citizenship status, date of 

birth, Social Insurance Number (payment purposes). Postal address, email, fax. 

Educational background: Applicantôs previous and present academic instituti-

ons. Current level of study (e.g., 3rd year BA). Scandinavian / Nordic courses 

completed and in progress. Proposed programme of study in Scandinavia / Nor-

den, including name of host institution, length of course(s), number of hours 

per week of language instruction. A short essay (~250 words) explaining how 

the proposed programme fits into the applicantôs overall scheme of study and 

personal development. Official copies of post -secondary transcripts sent directly 

to the Institute. Two letters of recommendation from post -secondary instruc-

tors, at least one of which must be from the instructor of a language course. 

The letters should include assessment of the applicantôs motivation, academic 

abilities and achievements, including oral and written communication skills, in-

terpersonal and leadership abilities and the applicantôs potential to benefi t from 

the chosen study programme. In addition, referees are asked, (a) using such 

criteria, to place applicants in the top x% of students in a com-

parable group and (b) to indicate the size of the comparison 

group.  

 

Send applications directly to:  

 

Chair, Canadian Institute for Nordic Studies,  

200 Arts Building, University of of Alberta  

Edmonton, Alberta T6G 2E6  

Canada  

Copenhagen, Nyhavn  

Canadian Institute for Nordic Studies 

SCANDINAVIAN  

AND NORDIC  

TRAVEL  

AND STUDY  

GRANTS 
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The  first dating of  

the ski, 

archeologically, 

occurs  somewhere 

around  7000 B.C  

in Finland , at the 

town of Heinola, 

with  other finds  

in  northern  

Scandinavia , at 

Kalvträsk  north of 

Umeå, Sweden  

and  Alta  in 

northern Norway.  

TWO PLANKS AND A PASSION (published  in 2008, Continuum  UK, 

London ) is a  playful title  by author Roland Huntford  in   introducing   

his  monumental book  on the history of skiing, -  all  436 pages   -  

which includes  some 23 pages, densely printed  bibliographical  notes,   

and  a tightly printed text with dispersed, faded black and white  pho-

tography  from some of the monumental  highlights  of  a long history , 

that literally starts with the  beginning of the  retreat of the last massi-

ve land ice  that covered most of Europe.   

 

The  first dating of  the ski , archeologically, occurs  somewhere around  

7000 B.C  in Finland , at the town of Heinola, with  other finds  in  

northern Scandinavia , at Kalvträsk  north of Umeå, Sweden  and  Alta  

in northern Norway. Following  those finds,  other archeological discove-

ries are  younger, but  most of them are usually confined to northern 

latitudes and the Fennoscandian territory,  where  the winter season 

tends to be steady and  therefore the ski at an early stage became  an 

essential equipment  for Man ôs   survival   in a harsh  seasonal environ-

ment . -   The bookôs  photographs  date  from  the heroic  19th  century, 

when  skiing took off as a daring, and increasingly popular winter sport  

in  wintry Scandinavia: the  Norwegians   were  the first  making  the 

sport  a national pastime, while the Amundsen  South pole  team con-

verted  it into an international race  somewhere  across  the  South Po-

lar ice shelf  reaching the South Pole in 1912.   

 

In between ,  Huntford  traces ñthe innovation of a  sportò filled  with  

vigour   and enthusiasm : some 36  chapters  do the job, after which 

the reader  can lean back in his chair , let his  stare rest from  the rea-

ding exercise and  conclude that he  knows and understands ñhow 

comeò  it all happened  -  had it not  happened in Norway, where could 

it  have happened with  such an enthusiasm , persistent drive ,  product 

design innovation and  even  at en early stage , systematic testing  of  

the skierôs  equipment  from the ñtwo planksò, as described by the 

author, via boot  design and  bindings to the  length  and use of the po-

les and later, in the interwar years  with the thrill of alpine  skiing and 

racing  Ah,  it is all a fascinating story  -  well told !  

 

Jan Lundgren, McGill, Geography  

Book Review: òTwo Planks and a Passionó 

A A S S C  N E W S L E T T E R  

Pictures from the AASSC Conference  in 
Ottawa 2009 
John Nilson has sent us these wonderful pictures from the AASSC conference at 

Carleton University in Ottawa, 2009.  
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Top left: John Nilson and Wenche Linneboe, Information Officer at the Royal Norwegian Embassy. Top 

right: John and Sandra Saari. Mid left: Ingeborg Kongslien, University of Oslo. Mid right: AASSC confer-

ence participants on the very last session. Bot. left: View from Carleton University towards Downtown 

Ottawa. Bot. right: John Nilson and The Norwegian Ambassador at the reception at The Royal Norwegian  

Embassy.  


